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RICHFIELD 

Updates from Around the Village  

Capital Improvement Plan (CIP):   

Staff is in the final stages of preparing a document for the consideration of the Capital    
Improvement Plan Subcommittee to review. Over the last few weeks, we’ve asked our 
Subcommittee members to start reviewing roads that are currently in our Plan.                 
Tentatively, the Village is looking at paving Pioneer Road from STH 164 east to Hillside 
Road, Pioneer Road from Scenic Road east to STH 175, Mayfield Road from STH 167 north 
to Pleasant Hill Road, and Elmwood Road from Hillside Road east to Scenic Road. The              
Village has received revised cost estimates for all the Village’s roads based on 2020                            
commodity prices, which is the best available data, to help with budget forecasting in 
2021. Additionally, this is the first summer in many years that we have not done traffic 
counting throughout the Village. After consulting with WisDOT officials, due to the                    
depressed traffic volumes, Staff did not feel we would get an accurate reflection of car      
volumes so we will continue to work off past counts and other data extrapolation. 2021 is 
not a year where there is any slated major truck or equipment purchase, but we plan to 
continue savings for those types of capital purchases. 

2020 U.S. Census Update:   

The Census provides critical data that lawmakers, business owners, teachers, and many 
others use to provide daily services, products, and support for you and the surrounding 
area. Every year, billions of dollars in federal funding go to hospitals, fire departments, 
schools, roads, and other resources based on Census data. The results also determine the 
number of seats each State will have in the U.S. House of Representatives, and they are 
used to draw Congressional and State Legislative Districts. The 2020 Census will mark the 
24th time that the country has counted its population since 1790. Washington County      
currently has a Response Rate of 82%. The Village’s Response Rate (including Hubertus 
and Colgate) is currently 85%. Our 2010 Response Rate was 86%. If you have yet to take 
the U.S. Census, you can do so by visiting their website and completing it online at 
www.2020Census.gov, participating via phone by calling (844)-330-2020, or filing a paper 
copy. Please be advised, the U.S. Census will NEVER ask for your Social Security Number, 
bank account numbers, credit card numbers, or anything on behalf of a political party.  

Tennis & Pickleball Court Rehabilitation Update:  

On July 2nd, the Village had its sealed bid opening for the rehabilitation of the tennis 
courts at Fireman’s Park. Unfortunately, the bids came in over the estimated costs, by  
approximately $25,000. As a result, it is anticipated that the Village Board will reject all 
bids and reconsider the project again in the Spring. This period of time gives the Village 
Board the ability to consider additional savings via collected Impact Fees from new        
residential growth, grant opportunities, and the potential for donations which we have 
already received offers for.  

        ….Continued on Pg. 2 



2   l    July/August 2020  • Richfield Happenings 

 

Village Updates Cont.  

Railroad Track Upgrades Coming - CTH Q, Mayfield Road and Pleasant Hill Road 

The Canadian National Railroad will be reconstructing the railroad tracks on CTH Q near Colgate Road the week of July 20-25th. 

This will be a “hard closure” during the reconstruction of the approach and tracks, so traffic will not be able to cross this area. 

Since this road construction takes places on a county road, the approved detour must also follow county roads. Local traffic 

would be best served detouring north on Village roads or south on Town of Lisbon roads. Also, Village has received word the 

railroad crossings at Mayfield Road and Pleasant Hill Road will be closed for repairs on August 5th. The upgrades at these two (2)

intersections will include 12-inch LED automatic flashing lights with gates and pavement markings due to the inadequate corner 

sight distances in all quadrants of where the railroad crosses these roads.  

2020 Highway Improvement Program - Thank you 

This year has been especially challenging and the impacts of COVID-19 have even changed the way we handle our road 

construction projects. While ordinarily we do our Pre-Construction meetings as an open house, this year we relied on sending 

First Class mail to property owners who live on or near the project limits. We also solicited the input of local business owners, 

where applicable, to attempt to mitigate our interruption to their businesses to the greatest degree possible. For example, 

Sloppy Joe’s and Johnny Manhattan’s are both not open for business on Mondays, so we adjusted our construction schedule to 

handle the majority of our work in that area while they were closed. I just want to take a minute to express gratitude to the 

traveling public. The safety of our Public Works Department and the contractors doing work on our streets is very important. The 

individuals doing traffic control have a very difficult job at  times and the courtesy and grace shown to those workers is what 

makes our community truly special.  

Badger Burger Company and Cousins Subs —Opening Soon  

The Plan Commission at their recent meetings in June and July approved two (2) restaurants looking to relocate to the Village of 

Richfield. The first is Badger Burger Company (www.badgerburgercompany.com) which will be opening its second location in the 

former Sobelman’s building on STH 175. The owner, Mr. Mark Weiss, has stated he plans to open near the end of July. Over the 

last few months, the property owner has been doing significant renovations to both the interior and exterior of this building. The 

second restaurant coming to the Village is Cousins Subs, which will be located inside the BP gas station on the corner of STH 167 

and STH 175. From speaking with their Director of Real Estate, they are preparing to open the mid-to-later part of August.  

Youth Baseball in Richfield  

Over the last month, youth baseball has started up in the Village of Richfield. The individuals who run and help coach these 

respective organizations, both the Richfield Youth Baseball/Softball Association (RYBSA) and the Richfield Rockets, should be 

commended for the countless hours these volunteers are putting into maintaining these programs when many youth sports 

activities and events across the State are being cancelled. The Village has partnered with these organizations and the 

Washington/Ozaukee County Public Health Department to ensure we are jointly working to create an environment that provides 

a sense of normalcy for our community’s youth and follows public health protocol to the greatest extent possible.  

Jim Healy, Village Administrator  

Road Construction Update 
Paving has been completed on  Elmwood Road, Hubertus Road, and Jencris 

Court with shouldering and line painting to be completed by the end of July—

weather permitting. Work on Kreuser Ridge is set to begin in late July with                

significant completion by mid-August. “Thank you” to all who live near or within 

project limits for your patience this construction season. We are looking forward 

to planning the 2021 Highway Improvement Program by the end of July.  

Brett Thicke, DPW Supervisor 



In-Person Absentee Voting for August Primary 

Vote Absentee In-Person at Village Hall 

July 28th – August 7th Monday through Friday only,  8 AM to 4 PM 

Extended absentee voting hours on Thursday, July 30th & Friday, August 7th until 

5PM.  

Absentee Voting Deadlines: 

August 6, 2020 @ 5 PM – Deadline to Request an Absentee Ballot for Regular and 

Permanent Overseas Voters 

August 7, 2020 @ 5 PM – Deadline to Request an Absentee Ballot for Indefinitely 

Confined Voters 

August 11, 2020 @ 5 PM – Deadline to Request an Absentee Ballot for Hospital-

ized Voters. Voters who are in a hospital may request a ballot be brought to them 

by an appointed agent if they are hospitalized in the 7 days preceding the elec-

tion.  Hospitalized electors may request an absentee ballot between August 4, 

2020 and August 11, 2020 at 5 PM 

August 11, 2020 @ 5 PM -  Deadline to Request an Absentee Ballot for Military 

Voters 

August 11, 2020 @ 8 PM – Deadline to Return Absentee Ballot – Your ballot  must 

be returned by mail, to the Municipal Clerk, or delivered to the polling location no 

later than 8 PM on August 11th.   

YOUR ABSENTEE BALLOT WILL NOT BE 
COUNTED IF  THE THREE (3)

HIGHLIGHTED SECTIONS ON THE        
ENVELOPE ARE NOT COMPLETE! 
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Cancellation of Richfield Days 

Richfield Days is a combination of efforts between the Richfield Volunteer 

Fire Company, Village of Richfield, Richfield Lions Club, Richfield Historical 

Society, and the Richfield Parade Committee. All committees have been in 

contact during this pandemic, and have been closely monitoring the situation from the 

public health standpoint. The current conditions of the pandemic, along with the recommendations 

from Washington Ozaukee Public Health Department, Wisconsin Department of Health Services, and the Centers 

for Disease Control preclude us from safely conducting a large gathering of people this year.  Because of these stringent  

safety recommendations, it is with great disappointment that we must announce that Richfield Days 2020 is cancelled. 

Through the years, in addition to being a wonderful community event, Richfield Days has become a major source of revenue for all 

of the organizations involved, but especially so for the RVFC. The fundraising for the event is spread far and wide between gracious 

local businesses, community leaders, and citizens alike. These funds have provided a source of income to purchase new and       

upgraded equipment, purchases made outside of the annual budget, and outside of tax dollars. Life-saving equipment like the  

LUCAS device that each ambulance carries, which provides chest compressions for someone who suffers cardiac arrest. New cots 

for the ambulances that are able to help lift patients on them via a hydraulic system to ease the work of the EMT's caring for the 

patients and the list could go on and on.  

All of this equipment was funded either partially or in full from the funds raised at past Richfield Days' events. Without those funds 

and events, the equipment would not be available for our use today. Alternative plans are being created to raise these crucial 

funds, so please continue to monitor our fundraising events as the year continues, so that we can all come together to create new 

memories, and hopefully celebrate Richfield Days once again in the future. Please continue to take care of yourself and your     

families during this time to keep everyone safe and healthy.  

Chief Tony Burgard, Richfield Volunteer Fire Company  
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RV Sales - Service - Accessories

LP Gas Refill Station

262-674-1577  
www.roskopfsrv.com 

3284 Pioneer Rd. Richfield

List or Buy with me, use my moving truck for free!

Carolyn Ingham 
ABR, CRS, GRI, SRES

Cell: 262-993-4163 
Home: 262-628-4180
Email: cingham@shorewest.com
Holy Hill Specialist Since 1992

 

INDUSTRIAL • RESIDENTIAL 
PAVING • SEALING

FULL SERVICE PAVING CONTRACTOR
JERRY MUELLER                   RICHFIELD, WI 

262-628-1599 
www.allproasphaltpavinginc.com

Contact Dennis Thompson to place an ad 
today! dthompson@4LPi.com 

or (800) 950-9952 x2470

 

North of Cabela’s at the Hwy 41/45 Split 
richfieldsafe.com 

info@richfieldsafe.com  
(262) 649-5411  

Brenda Keene
Realtor®

(262) 893-6613
Brenda@HouseToHomeTeam.com 
www.HouseToHomeTeam.com


